
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING FOR THE PARISHES OF

BRANSFORD AND LEIGH

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 15th March 2011 at 7.30pm at the Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall.

Present:



Parish Councillors:
Martin Gloster


Roger Husband







Bruce Tasker


Stephen Seymour




Graham Jones


John Sharp




Julian Burton


Les Williamson

District Councillors:
David Hughes


Anthony Warburton



County Councillor
Clive Smith
14 Parishioners and representatives of local organisations

On behalf of the Parish Council Mr. Sharp welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1.
ELECTION OF A CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

It was proposed, seconded and agreed that Mr Sharp should be elected Chairman for the meeting.

2.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Parish Councillors Peter Hawkins, Paul Miller and Brian Porter, Mrs M. Harding (neighbourhood watch co-ordinator), Terry Edden (PPW) and P.C.  Sarah Ransome-Williams.
3.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD TUESDAY 9TH MARCH 2010
The minutes had previously been circulated and were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

4.
MATTERS ARISING

Since most subjects would be covered under other items or reports there were none.

5.
REPORT OF LOCAL POLICING OFFICER

The PC was unable to attend but had forwarded a short report highlighting an overall 37% decrease in reported incidents with none of particular note. Residents were advised to be vigilant with regard to garage and shed security and also regarding suspicious vehicles and individuals looking for work.

6.
REPORT OF THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL

Chairman, John Sharp writes:

I would like to start by thanking all your Parish Councillors for the contribution they make to our community through their membership of the Council. Not only do they turn out for the scheduled meetings but are individually active in pursuing issues on behalf of parishioners.   I would also like to thank Clive Smith, our County Councillor, David Hughes and Anthony Warburton our District Councillors for their support throughout the year.  I wish to thank Jacqui Barker for her work over the past year, which at times has been quite demanding. 

The past year has been a busy one for Leigh and Bransford Parish Council.   The full Council has met on 7 occasions and the planning committee has held 7 separate meetings.

It is very important that the public are able to comment on the work of the Council and to express their opinions in open forum.  To this end the Council now sets aside 30 minutes at the start of every Council meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Your Council has agreed to take part in the Community Payback Scheme run by the Probation Service and Worcestershire County Council. The first work we are asking the scheme to undertake is the repair and refurbishment of the Bransford Play Corner.

Highways matters have been a major issue over the past 12 months and your Council has pursued the appropriate authorities to try and ensure that our roads are gritted, potholes filled, drains and gullies cleaned and signs maintained. I would like to express our thanks to Barry Bennett, our Lengthsman, who does a great job in the Parish and who’s work, I know, is also appreciated by the residents.

The Council have supported the efforts of the residents of Suckley Road, Bransford, to reduce speeding along this stretch of road.  The campaign has been led by Mal Cooke and has involved the County Council highways department, the West Mercia Safer Roads Partnership and the West Mercia Police.  
In the past 12 months we have been fortunate to have a new Parish Footpath Warden, Terry Eddon, taking over the sterling work undertaken by Bruce Tasker.  Terry and his footpath group have been actively walking our paths and ensuring that the signage and way marks are improved and paths maintained.  
In considering the budget projections for 2011/12, your Council became concerned that the level of our parish precept was very low compared to the majority of parishes in the district and does not allow us to run our council as we should for the benefit of our parishioners.  The precept for 2011 has been set at £19,408 resulting in an increase of £7.26 a year, 14 pence per week, in the Band D property rate for the Parish.  Despite the increase our precept will still remain in the bottom 38% of parish precepts in the district.
This coming May is the time when Parish Council elections will be taking place. I urge all parishioners to take part in these elections, either by standing for the position of Councillor or by ensuring that they exercise their right to vote.  As residents of the UK, this is something we have of right but too often ignore, but for many across the across the world it is something they are still fighting for.

Closing, he thanked everyone for attending, making the point that the main focus of the evening was to be the community organisations present.

7.
2009/10 AUDITED STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS

These were circulated for information.

8.
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLOR

Councillor Smith gave a short overview of the cuts being made to County Council services, noting the hope that the local bus services will be retained. He updated the meeting on the various local highways problems he is following up and also confirmed that progress is still being made with the plans to alleviate the flooding problems in the area of The Fox.
9.
REPORT OF DISTRICT COUNCILLORS

The District representatives would be arriving later in the evening and the item postponed until then.
10.
REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL PLANNING COMMITTEE

Chairman of the Planning Committee, Les Williamson, gave an overview of the part the parish council plays in the overall planning process and noted that the committee had considered 45 applications over the past year – many more than most neighbouring parishes. He explained that as a result of the high level of planning activity, which in the past has often meant calling two planning meetings per month, the parish council are trying a new system of regular scheduled monthly meetings, which will more efficient and cost effective.
He noted that the parish council’s recommendations have only been overturned on three occasions over the year. He also emphasised the importance of members of the public attending NADCC and Planning Appeal hearings on applications with particular local significance such as the works to the A4103/B4503 junction in Leigh Sinton and the Romani Gypsy site application for Lower Howsell Road to ensure that local opinion is heard.

11.
REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL FOOTPATH WORKING GROUP

The Footpaths Warden, Terry Edden, was unable to be present and Mr Seymour gave a short report on his behalf, highlighting the ongoing work categorising local footpaths. On behalf of all he re-iterated the chairman’s sympathy’s to Terry following his recent bereavement.

12.
REPORT OF THE AFFORDABLE HOUSING WORKING GROUP

The Chairman reported that the group had met with the Rural Housing Enabler and looked at all possible sites in Leigh Sinton, a site off Sherridge Lane having been identified as the most appropriate. In Bransford, the Farr site has now been cleared and discussions are ongoing between the landowners and the developers. Alternative sites are also being considered and Festival Housing have been chosen to work with the Parish Council to deliver the project.

13.
REPORT OF THE COMMUNITY RESLIENCE GROUP

The chairman explained that the plan outlines the ways in which we can help ourselves as a community in the immediate aftermath of an emergency, before the emergency services arrive. He reported that the plan would be finalised within the next couple of months and drew attention to a household emergency plan, copies of which were available to take away.

14.
REPORT OF THE PARISH LENGTHSMAN
There was no report but the Chairman expressed his thanks to the Lengthsman for all his hard work over the year and asked that residents keep us informed of any work that needs to be done around the parish.

15.
OPEN FORUM
Proposed changes to the A4103/B4503 junction, Leigh Sinton
Mr Williamson opened the discussion by giving some background information on the situation - junction improvements had been part of the original North Site application but the roundabout originally proposed had been withdrawn due to insufficient space and traffic lights proposed instead.
Discussion centred on the fact that any work to the junction would involve the installation of lights, which the vast majority of residents were firmly against. The chaos that had been caused in the vicinity when temporary traffic lights had been installed for road works was discussed, including people being unable to get out of their drives and unnecessary disruption to the flow of traffic. Mr Williamson proposed that the junction be left alone since the increase in traffic caused by the site does not warrant any change and the view was generally supported by the meeting. The possibility of any unused funds being diverted to support the work proposed on the lay-by at the school was raised as a possible way forward, a further benefit of such a move being an extension of the 30mph speed limit and a 40mph buffer leading into the village.
9. 
REPORT OF DISTRICT COUNCILLORS

David Hughes talked about the success of the scheme to collect green garden waste, with over 850 tonnes collected and composted during 2010. The chairman commended the single bag recycling scheme that MHDC had implemented.

He was pleased to note that Malvern Hills had managed to keep all roads open during the recent bad weather. He noted that the next Overview and Scrutiny committee meeting would discuss proposed cuts to bus routes and confirmed that the district council would be encouraging the county council to retain as many as possible. The two local councillors also continue to work hard to defend the significant gap between Leigh Sinton and Malvern in the planning process

Anthony Warburton gave an update on works to alleviate the problems caused by flooding in Bransford. A meeting has been held with affected residents in relation tom accessing available grant funding for repairs and discussions are also ongoing in relation to the planned engineering works in the vicinity.
In relation to planning, it was confirmed that the retrospective planning application for the Gypsy site at Dragons Cross would go to the Northern Area Development Committee within the next few weeks and parishioners were invited to attend.

Both Councillors were please to confirm that there would be no council tax increase in the coming year, despite a reduction in the grant from central government of 25%

16.
REPORTS FROM PARISH ORGANISATIONS

Royal British Legion
Mr Dee reported that the local branch had had a difficult year, with several members, including the President, Harry Banner and Chairman, Des Symonds, passing away. 
However, the branch is carrying on, a new committee having been formed and events planned to take place throughout the year, including an Easter dinner and dance at the Bank House, and later in April a talk on the work that the legion does for the welfare of its members.

The local branch currently has 112 members, a quarter of whom attend the meetings and Mr Dee encouraged other residents to join in and support the important work of the legion in helping and remembering those who have fought for their country.
The chairman thanked Mr Dee for his contribution.
Memorial Hall Committee

Mr Etheridge had supplied a report which was read out by the Chairman. The report noted a difficult year for the committee, with many longstanding trustees standing down. Malcolm Scott has stood down from the role of Secretary, though remains on the committee. Attention was drawn to the sad loss of Chairman, Des Symonds, who had passed away in July, and tribute was paid to the hard work he had put into the hall, along with many other local voluntary organisations, over many years.
Wendy Lewin has been appointed as the new Secretary and a new bookings secretary is also in place. The year- end accounts show a healthier financial picture than the previous year and also show that the hall is attracting more one-off bookings, although sadly, regular local group usage seems to be declining.

Heaters in the main hall have been replaced with newer, more efficient ones and repairs have also been necessary following a burst pipe in the roof space over Christmas – though due to swift action, disruption to users has been minimal. Unwelcome visitors using the back car park at night have also meant that barriers will need to be fitted, which will need to be unlocked to make this area accessible to hirers only. 

Rising costs, particularly for energy and insurance, have put a great deal of strain on the Hall’s finances, but with the hard work of the Committee, the Hall continues to do well. Over the coming year the committee hope to continue to make improvements to the hall and anyone who would be interested in lending their support would be most welcome.
St Edburga, Leigh and St John the Baptist, Bransford

Shirley Tasker reported on a busy year in the Church and alongside the established pattern of services, a number of successful fund raising and musical events have been held, including the 2010 Flower Festival. Mrs Tasker highlighted the excellent acoustic quality of the building, making it a good venue for concerts and noted that in the coming year it is hoped that a toilet and kitchen can be added, which will make the Church a versatile and welcoming building for wider community use.

The Chairman thanked Mrs Tasker very much for her report.
1st Leigh Guides, Brownies and Rainbows

Valda Cane detailed a busy and exciting year for the local guide group, who are continuing to thrive.
A full and exciting year has been enjoyed by the 1st Leigh Rainbows, who have celebrated Girlguiding’s 100th Birthday with lots of fun and activities. This has included attending the Worcester Division Rainbow Fun day, a procession at Drayton Manor, Rainbow’s Go Wild at the Cotswold Wildlife Park, a sleepover and visits to the London Eye and to see Cinderella at The Swan Theatre.
1st Leigh Scout Group
Group Scout Leader, Paul Etheridge, provided a report which was read out by the chairman. The group continues to thrive and offers a full and varied program of scouting activities for all sections from Beavers at 6yrs to Explorers up to 18.

Improvements to the facilities this year have included a new kitchen and also a broadband connection and new IT equipment. Thanks were expressed to the section leader and also the parent supporters committee. The importance of the annual show was highlighted, both in terms of fund raising success but also in terms of its importance to the group and community as a whole. The group would also be happy to welcome any volunteers who might be interested in joining in, particularly those with IT, DIY or gardening skills.
On a sad note, the loss of long time leader and supporter Mick Price was also noted, with the Group leader paying tribute to his valuable contribution to the group over many years.

Women’s Institute

President, June Mason reported that the group is thriving, with 36 members who attend monthly to enjoy a wide variety of demonstrations and speakers, covering topics that have included arts & crafts, gardening, make-up and history, together with tea and cakes.

This year the group have also been very involved in the Leigh Church Flower Festival and the breast cancer appeal at Worcester Hospital. Ladies in the community are encouraged to come along and join in this happy and successful group.
The chairman thanked Mrs Mason very much for her contribution to the meeting.

Neighbourhood Watch
Marylyn Harding, the local link co-ordinator, supplied a report which was read out by the chairman. 
The importance of neighbourhood watch in acting as the eyes and ears of the local police was emphasised and the use of Smart Water, a property marking system has proved to be popular locally.

Whilst crime in the area is generally very low, residents were encouraged to be aware of the increase in scams in recent months. These have included phone calls offering to fix peoples computers online and people having valuables stolen from cars whilst stopping to give people directions.
The Chairman thanked all of the group and community representatives for attending and commended them on their achievements over the past year. The meeting then closed with an invitation to all present to partake of refreshments.

Signed
..........................................

Dated
..........................................
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